NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

10 NOVEMBER 2005
NMSBVI EARLY CHILDHOOD PROGRAMS
ALBUQUERQUE, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, November 10, 2005
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, November 10, 2005.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, Christine Hall, and Caroline Rounds.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach; Gordon Hart, Director of Student Services; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations; and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that last month she had the opportunity to visit the main campus in Alamogordo.  She stated that she and Caroline Rounds were able to visit the classrooms, students, and staff.  While they were there they also attended the White Cane Banquet which was hosted by the school.  She stated that Lee Rohovec from the main campus was their point of contact and was very helpful during their visit.  
Caroline Rounds –  Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is very excited to be at the ECP in Albuquerque.  She arrived early and was able to meet with some of the ECP staff.  She stated that she enjoyed her visit to the main campus and learned a great deal about NMSBVI during her stay.  It was good to learn about the education day and the residential life of our students.  She stated that she feels that NMSBVI has great staff.
David Baland – Stated that he is sorry that he missed the September meeting.  He stated that he was very backed up at work and could not afford a day out of the office.  He stated that he appreciates Alicia McAninch covering for him and doing a fine job in facilitating the meeting.  Stated that he is glad to see everyone from Alamogordo come up to Albuquerque for this meeting.
Alicia McAninch - Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that since the September meeting she had the opportunity to attend a couple meetings on campus.  One meeting was with representatives from the NM Public Education Department (PED).  This meeting was designed to help NMSBVI develop an Education Plan for Student Success (EPSS).  She thanked Superintendent Jennings for inviting her to attend that meeting.  She stated that she also visited with Dr. Phil Hatlen, Superintendent of the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, who was on our campus to evaluate our Braille and Orientation & Mobility programs, at the request of Superintendent Jennings.  She stated that Dr. Hatlen was very positive about our staff.  She stated that she also attended the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Annual Ex-Officio Trustee Meeting in Louisville, Kentucky.  She stated that while she was in Kentucky she also attended the American Foundation for the Blind (AFB) Solutions Forum meeting.  She stated that there are 47 organizations that belong to the Solutions Forum, and they had great discussions about the implementation of the National File Format and the National Files Repository.  She stated that she is proud to say that New Mexico is one of five states that have agreed to the National Files Repository and to the National File Format system.  She congratulated Superintendent Jennings for the article that she wrote for the Alamogordo Daily News regarding the White Cane.  It was very well written and very educational. 
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to be in Albuquerque and at the Early Childhood Programs site.  He stated that since the last meeting he was able to attend the White Cane Banquet on the main campus in Alamogordo.  He stated that he enjoyed the event and complimented Caroline Rounds who was the key note speaker.  

V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings asked that the Personnel Report be tabled until after Executive Session.  She also stated that the auditors will be available for the Audit Exit Conference at 11:00 a.m.  If we are not in Executive Session at that time, she requests that the Board go back into Executive Session to facilitate the Audit Exit Conference.  President Baland asked if there were any objections to these modifications.  There were no objections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as modified.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 8, 2005.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 8, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her report she would like to inform the Board that she recently had the opportunity to travel to Tucson, Arizona with our goalball team.  She stated that the students had a great time.  Our girl’s team took first place in this tournament.  That leaves them undefeated after three tournaments.  We had two boys teams participate in Tucson.  One of the teams took third place.  The other boy’s team, which has our multiply impaired students on it, won a game during the tournament.  This was very exciting to the players.  We had three families that traveled to Tucson to support their child and our teams.  She thanked Christine Hall and Caroline Rounds for coming to the main campus and spending time in the classrooms and around the campus.  She regretted that she was away at the APH Annual Ex-Officio Meeting in Kentucky at the time of their visit.  She thanked James Miyagishima, Christine Hall, and Caroline Rounds for attend the White Cane Banquet hosted on our main campus.  She stated that the White Cane Banquet was a joint venture between the New Mexico Commission for the Blind and NMSBVI.  Kelly Carnes, an NMSBVI Orientation & Mobility Instructor was instrumental in the success of the White Cane Banquet.  She stated that we have a new student on the campus.  This student’s family was displaced as a result Hurricane Rita.  Following their evacuation, the family conducted extensive research to determine the best place, in the nation, to place their three year old son, who is visually and multiply impaired.  This student’s mother stated that after her research she quickly determined that NMSBVI has one of the best programs in the nation, and was the best place for her child.  They have moved to Alamogordo and have enrolled their child into our program.  This new student will be a day student on the main campus.  She stated that the NM Public Education Department (PED) was on campus to help us develop an EPSS because NMSBVI did not meet the Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP).  She stated that two years ago we were able to meet the AYP.  The AYP is based on graduation rates, and how our students do on standardized math and reading tests.  She stated that we passed the math and reading, but NM PED is saying that we did not meet our graduation rates.  Currently, the State of New Mexico does not have a way for Special Education Students to be counted on ADS, when their IEP says that they are going to go an extra year or two before graduation.  This requires us to count them as 12th graders, who should be graduating, when in reality they may be 12th graders for one to three years.  This causes the AYP to reflect negatively on our graduation rate.  This is no fault of ours, but is an indicator of a state accounting system that needs to be modified for special schools.  She stated that we are trying to work with the NM PED to see if a more accurate reporting system can be developed.  She stated that we are currently working with NM PED to see if they would consider allowing us to report our test scores back to the home school districts, and allow the home school districts to report the students on their ADS report, which will then reflect on their AYP results.  The state has two assessments that they do; one is academic, where a student tests at grade level, and the alternate assessment which is for our multiply impaired students.  A large number of our student are career track students, which do not get tested.  This ultimately affects our AYP results.  Efforts are underway to resolve these problems.  President Baland asked if our academic track students are doing well on their AYP testing.  Superintendent Jennings stated that our academic track students do well on the AYP testing.  If you compare them to their peers, in their grade level, they are performing equally.  If our AYP results were based solely on our academic track students we would have easily met the AYP standards, but because career track and multiply impaired are factored in, we came up short.  Caroline Rounds and Gordon Hart stated that there are a lot of problems with state assessments, not only in New Mexico, but across the country.  This is an issue that needs to be addressed more thoroughly at the federal and state level.  Superintendent Jennings stated that her concern is that the public will view our low AYP scores negatively, and view us as a failing school, when, in fact, the AYP is designed for standard track students in the public school system, not for the population that we serve.  Very few of our blind and visually impaired, and multiply impaired students are at their age appropriate grade level.  The majority are below that level, but have to test at the age appropriate grade level.  She stated that Texas does not include their special schools in their AYP.  She stated that she does not want to be excluded because she feels that accountability is important, but the State needs to develop the AYP so that we have appropriate accountability.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – November 2005  

This item was tabled until after Executive Session.
Following Executive Session Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for November 2005.  She stated that in addition to the presented report she would like to add a resignation that was recently submitted by Gricelda Vargas, Resident Life Assistant, Part-time.  The effective date of her resignation is November 23, 2005.  Ms. Vargas has accepted full-time employment elsewhere.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions or concerns that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns.
B. Monthly Investment Report – July & August 2005.
Retha Coburn stated that we are still behind on submitting these reports to the Board because the State Investment Council has not provided reports for September or October 2005.  She reviewed the contents of the July & August 2005 reports.  She stated that a comparison of the August 2004 balance to the August 2005 balance shows an increase in market value of over $1 million.  All of our allocations are within the projected ranges set by the Board.  During the September 2005 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents, the Board approved the establishment of a governmental money market account at Wells Fargo Bank.  That was set up on October 5, 2005, and has already earned $2,200.00 in interest for the month of October 2005.  She stated that she feels that that will be a very efficient and successful method for us to handle the extra dollars that we have on hand, while keeping them readily available.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Monthly Investment Reports.  There were no questions or concerns.
C. FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report – August & September 2005.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for August & September 2005.  She reviewed the contents of the September 2005 report as it provides the most current information.  She stated that we have received more unrestricted revenue than was projected for this date.  She stated that on September 30, 2005 we were at 25% of the fiscal year, and we have received 30.66% of our unrestricted revenues.  The restricted revenues are below the levels that we had anticipated.  She stated that that is very natural for this time of the year because these are mostly reimbursable expenditures.  We will see an increase in the restricted revenues.  Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the remainder of the report.  She stated that all departments are operating within budget.  This report reflects that some departments are currently over budget, but that is expected at this time of the year, and will balance as the year progresses.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns expressed.
D. Balance Sheet, July & August 2005.

Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the July & August 2005 Balance Sheets.  She stated that these balance sheets are made available to Board once all State Investment Council reports are received.  As stated earlier, the State Investment Council has been very slow in providing the necessary reports, therefore we have gotten behind on submission of the balance sheets.  There were no questions or concerns expressed.
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented two requests for disposition of fixed assets.  The first request is to sell, through public auction, sealed bid, two Chevrolet Suburbans and two Chevrolet Luminas.  These vehicles are beyond economical repair and have high mileage.  It is appropriate at this time to dispose of these vehicles, and replace them with new ones.  The request for replacement vehicles will be presented later in this meeting.  The second request is to dispose of one 1991 Bluebird bus, and one Xerox Model DC265 copier.  If approved by the Board, these two items will be used for trade in value on a replacement bus and replacement copier.  The request for the replacement bus will be presented later in this meeting.  The replacement copier purchase price falls below the dollar amount that would require Board approval.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the presented Disposition of Fixed Assets requests.  There were no questions or concerns. 
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets for the disposal of two Chevrolet Suburbans and two Chevrolet Luminas through public auction, sealed bid, and the disposal of one 1991 Bluebird bus and one Xerox Model DC265 copier, which will be traded in on a replacement bus, if approved by the Board later on the agenda, and a color copier.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.
9:30 a.m. to 10:20 a.m., November 10, 2005
UPON A MOTION by Secretary McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:30 a.m., Thursday, November 10, 2005, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Hernandez,   Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:20 a.m.,  Thursday, November 10, 2005 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board approved the emergency hire of Gordon Hart to the position of Director, Student Services at an annual salary of $60,275.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board approved the emergency hire of Jackie Cope to the position of Behavioral Support Specialist at an annual salary of $45,080.00.  (carried unanimously)

11:03 a.m. to 11:29 a.m., November 10, 2005

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:03 a.m., Thursday, November 10, 2005, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss the Audit Exit Conference.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and a representative from Kriegel & Co., contract auditor.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:29 a.m., Thursday, November 10, 2005 where the only item discussed was the Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX.
Major Focus – Early Literacy.
Linda Lyle stated that last Spring the ECP purchased a color copier which is being used to create books for use by the ECP students.  She introduced Kathy Hasse, Speech Therapist and Lori Lange, Occupational Therapist, who provided the Board with an overview of the Early Literacy Program being conducted at the ECP.   Linda Lyle stated that children begin learning very early in life, and it is important to get literacy into homes as early as possible.  The literacy program being conducted at the ECP is proving to be very effective in providing this early introduction to literacy.  The Board thanked Kathy Haase and Lori Lange for their presentation and their dedication to the ECP Early Literacy Program.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. NMSBVI Policy 514, Emergency Psychiatric Procedures.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 514 for Board approval.  She stated that this policy was developed to establish a concrete procedure for handing behavioral and/or psychiatric emergencies.  This policy complies with Section 43-1-10, NMSA 1978.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding this policy.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board approved NMSBVI Policy 514 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
NMSBVI Policy 521, Student Restraint Policies & Procedures.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 521 for Board approval.  She stated that this policy was developed to ensure the safety of students and staff when a dangerous situation occurs that requires physical intervention.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding this policy.  President Baland asked for an explanation of MANDT.  Superintendent Jennings stated that MANDT is a method of physical restraint designed to de-escalate a situation where a student may cause harm to self or others.  She stated that NMSBVI has two MANDT certified instructors who have been professionally trained, and provide training to our staff.  These instructors are required to be recertified annually.  President Baland asked what happens if there are no MANDT trained staff on campus when an incident occurs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that all staff who work with students are MANDT trained.  President Baland asked what happens when physical restraint of a student is necessary to avoid harm to self or others.  Superintendent Jennings stated that MANDT does not begin with physical restraint, but with other methods of de-escalation.  Physical restraint using MANDT does not occur unless other methods of de-escalation are not effective.  Veronica Hernandez stated that NMSBVI has decided to not utilize the physical restraint aspect of MANDT.  She stated that MANDT just recently notified us that the physical restraint aspect of their system is not going to be taught after the next two years.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that this policy has been presented to the Board in error.  Given the information about the changes in MANDT she does not feel that this policy should be presented to the Board.  She asked that this policy be tabled at this time.  President Baland stated that he is concerned that this policy may also limit staff on procedures that they can use to protect themselves as well as other students when we have a student who is out of control and threatening harm to others.  If a situation escalates quickly, and/or the student dramatically outweighs the staff/teacher, and other methods are needed for control, staff would more than likely violate this policy, which puts very strict limitations on what can be done to de-escalate a situation.  That is a concern.  Because of the limitations that this policy puts into place, will staff feel that they cannot use other methods of control for fear of violating a school policy, ultimately resulting in an increased danger to themselves and the other students?  This can put NMSBVI into a liability situation.  If we do a non-physical restraint policy of de-escalation we may put ourselves at greater risk because our staff will not be in a position to protect the other students.  Superintendent Jennings stated that MANDT does have a physical restraint component.  President Baland stated that it is his understanding that the physical restraint component of MANDT is going away.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there are two parts to MANDT.  The first part goes from talking and redirecting to physical restraint, but the physical restraint aspect is very minimal.  The second part involves various methods of physical restraint.  The additional physical restraints are a separate certification, and are more aggressive.  She stated that she feels that this policy is not written in a manner to make everything perfectly clear, and restated her recommendation to table the policy.  The policy will be taken back, rewritten, submitted to legal counsel for review, and resubmitted to the Board at a later date.  The Board was in agreement to table this policy pending rewrite and review by legal counsel.  President Baland asked that the policy be reworded in a manner that communicates that when physical restraint is necessary it be utilized as a last resort.  He stated that he does not want this policy to be so restrictive that it limits actions that can be taken by staff to de-escalate a potentially harmful situation.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will have Randall Martin, our main campus Physical Therapist, and MANDT instructor, send a comprehensive description of the MANDT System so that the Board has a better understanding of the system, and will work with legal counsel so that we can provide a workable physical restraint policy.  
XI.
Other Items

A. Purchase of School Bus.

Justin Burks presented a request to purchase one (1) 2007 Bluebird A3RE Wheelchair
School Bus for the amount of $130,621.00.  This purchase amount also includes a trade-in allowance of $2,500.00 for the 1991 Bluebird Activity Bus no longer in operation.  Due to increasing requirements to transport wheelchair students, NMSBVI needs an additional wheelchair bus capable of long distance road travel, and the flexibility to be able to transport wheelchair students, as required by law, with the most comfort and safety available.  NMSBVI currently has three wheelchair buses in the fleet, which are used on a regular basis; one 2005 Bluebird wheelchair transit bus, one 2002 Bluebird wheelchair school bus, and one 1993 Bluebird wheelchair school bus.  The primary intend of the new bus would be to serve weekend transportation needs for students on the Chaparral, Anthony, Las Cruces, and Deming route.  It will also serve as a backup bus to transport students on the weekend travel run to Albuquerque when the regularly scheduled transit bus is used for long distance, out of State, sports activities.  The new bus will accommodate 38 students and be configured to support up to five wheelchairs.  A committee consisting of members from the areas of transportation, plant operations, instruction, business & finance, and the Superintendent met to review the bus specifications as developed by the bus company in accordance with our needs.  The committee finalized a complete set of specifications ready for submission to Zia Bus Sales upon approval of this request.  Retha Coburn pointed out, that if approved, this purchase would be made through the Cooperative Educational Services (CES).  CES actually goes out and does the bid process, then we piggy-back on their process.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the purchase of one 2007 Bluebird A3RE Wheelchair School Bus, though Cooperative Educational Services (CES) for the price of $130,621.00, which includes a trade-in allowance of $2,500.00 for the 1991 Bluebird Activity Bus no longer in operation.  (carried unanimously)
B. Purchase of School Vehicles.
Justin Burks presented a request to purchase three (3) 2006 Chevrolet 4X4 Suburbans and two (2) 2006 Ford Taurus Sedans for a total purchase price of $112,257.83.  This purchase price breakdowns to $28,928.61 for each Suburban, and $12,736.00 for each Taurus.  

Because the State of New Mexico’s Statewide Price Agreements do not presently carry any General Motors (GM) vehicles, NMSBVI recently conducted a bid solicitation for three (3) GM alternative fuel large vehicles (Suburban).  The Invitation for Bid was published in the Alamogordo Daily News on October 2, 2005, and bid documents were mailed to fifteen (15) GM dealerships in Alamogordo, Las Cruces, Ruidoso, Socorro, Los Lunas, Albuquerque, and Santa Fe.  By the bid closing date of October 18, 2005, six (6) responses were received.  Present at the bid opening were Retha Coburn, Doug Shoemaker, Roger Bredy, Desmond Sierra, and Margie Macias.  No guests were present.  
No bid solicitation was conducted for the purchase of NMSBVI’s preferred choice of sedans (Taurus) as they are presently offered through the State of New Mexico’s Statewide Price Agreements.  The 2006 Ford Taurus is available to all State agencies at a base price of $12,411.00.  Additional options selected by NMSBVI will include 1) CD player for $190.00, and 2) full size spare tire for $135.00, for a total purchase price of $12,736.00 per vehicle.
If approved by the Board, total purchase price of the five (5) vehicles will be $112,257.83.  Capital Outlay funds in the amount of $120,000.00 were budgeted for the purchase of school vehicles in 2005-2006.

President Baland stated that he travels around the state a great deal.  During his travels he sees a lot of single vehicle accidents, where vehicles have left the highway, rolled over, or just lost control.  He states that he feels that these occur primarily because of lack of vehicle upkeep.  We transport students around the state every week.  Does our vehicle maintenance crew do thorough inspections of all of our vehicles to ensure that they are safe at all times? Justin Burks stated that our vehicle maintenance program is very thorough and that our vehicles are constantly monitored to ensure that we safety transport our students.  Tires are very closely monitored.  In fact, we are conservative on tear wear.  We replace tires much more frequently than your average vehicle owner would do, and often times sooner than the manufacturer recommends.  President Baland asked if there were any concerns or questions regarding this request to purchase vehicles.  There were no concerns or questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the  purchase of three (3) 2006 Chevrolet 4X4 Suburbans and two (2) 2006 Ford Taurus Sedans for a total purchase price of $112,257.83. (carried unanimously)

C. Brick and Gutter Demolition & Replacement.
Justin Burks presented a request for the Board’s pre-bid approval of up to $24,000.00 for Brick & Gutter Demolition and Replacement project on the old Teacher’s Cottage building.  With the Board’s approval NMSBVI will proceed with a sealed bid solicitation on this minor construction project.  This project is necessary to replace old gutters and brick veneer on the outside of the Teacher’s Cottage building.  The gutters on this building are falling apart and not functional, and the brick veneer on the lower half of the building is falling off, which is unsightly and will eventually cause structural problems.  Because this building is a State Registered Historical Building it is important that it be maintained properly.  Mike Pittman, a local structural engineer was contacted to assist in the preparation of an engineering design and scope of work specifications for the purpose of brick and gutter demolition and replacement.  The Facilities Committee reviewed the drawing and specifications and approved both to be used in the bidding documents.  Because of the time frame involved, it was not possible to advertise and solicit for sealed bids on this project before this meeting.  The Facilities Committee felt that this project should not be held up until the January 2006 Board meeting and is requesting pre-bid approval to proceed with this project as soon as possible.  Tentative plans are to proceed with the bid solicitation by advertising it on Friday, November 11, 2005 with the bid-opening deadline of Monday, November 28, 2005.  The awarded contractor could begin construction the first week of December.  Anticipated cost for this project is $23,000.00.  Alicia McAninch asked if there are specific code requirements for this building since it is a State Historical Site.  Justin Burks stated that he has looked into that and knows that we cannot alter the structure.  This project is more in the line of repairing, not renovating.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the request for pre-bid approval of up to $24,000.00 for Brick & Gutter Demolition and Replacement project on the old Teacher’s Cottage building.   (carried unanimously)
D. ECP Project Update.

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the correspondence regarding this matter that has been provided to the Board, she would like to let the Board know that the school is continuing to work with GSL Properties of Portland, Oregon.  She stated that John Williams has conducted an intensive search into GSL Properties and found no negative information.  The information that was found was very positive, and indicates that the primary function of GSL Properties is the development of affordable housing.  She stated that legal counsel had asked if it is more advantageous for us to work GSL Properties, or to work with the State Land Office on an exchange of properties which would allow us to take control of the acreage traded to us by the State Land Office.  She stated that she feels that the State Land Office is truly committed to making sure that this ECP project happens.  She stated that she thinks that GSL Properties is also committed to ensuring that a portion of their land is allocated for the ECP, and that the ECP facility gets properly planned and built.  GSL Properties realizes that their commitment to this project will assist them in acquiring other property in New Mexico for future development.  They realize that Commissioner Lyons, NM State Land Office is committed to this ECP project, and that their actions may help to ensure his cooperation on future projects.  She stated that GSL Properties interviewed two architect firms to work on developing plans for the ECP facility, Antoine Predock, and Decker, Parich, & Sabitini.  GSL Properties and NMSBVI opted to go with Decker, Parish and Sabitini.  Decker, Parish and Sabitini have been on the ECP campus, met with Linda Lyle several times, and have begun the process of developing the plans for a new ECP facility, utilizing input from all ECP staff.  It is the architect’s intention to have a fully developed plan, with associated costs, to NMSBVI by the end of December 2005.  That will allow NMSBVI to present these plans to the legislature during the February 2006 session.  She stated that this will be a very valuable tool for us as we try to secure state funding for the ECP expansion.  She stated that during yesterdays meeting with Decker, Parish and Sabitini, they made it very clear that GSL Properties has communicated to them that they want the development of the land driven by what is in the best interest of the ECP.  They have allowed placement of the facility anywhere on the property, and they will develop the remaining property after we have chosen where we want to be.  Their priorities are clearly on what is most beneficial to the ECP.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is very excited about the progress that is being made.  One of the other commitments GSL Properties has made is to assist NMSBVI in securing necessary funding for this project, outside of any state funding that we may secure.  The Higher Education Department has had 257 capital outlay requests from around the state.  Of this 257, they have approved 30 requests, which include our ECP expansion.  The Higher Education Department approved our request at $3 million.  This is exciting news.  The $3 million will not be enough for the entire ECP project, but it is an incredible step forward for us.  Linda Lyle stated that GSL Properties is interested in 440 acres on the west side of Albuquerque.  This land is held by the State Land Office.  GSL Properties has communicated to her that they believe that doing an excellent job for the ECP will assist them in securing that 440 acres from the State Land Office.  They have been very up front about their intentions.  GSL Properties has also communicated to us that they intend to build the ECP facility at cost.  If the bid that goes into the State Land Office for another contractor is less than their bid, they feel that that would be beneficial to NMSBVI, because we would get the facility for less than cost.  President Baland stated that that is clearly stated in GSL Properties letter.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that the plans that are being developed by Decker, Parish and Sabitini are being paid for by GSL Properties.  So, worse case, we will have plans for our facility at no cost to us.  Christine Hall asked where the proposed site is located.  Linda Lyle stated that it is south of CostCo, on Eubank, on the edge of the Sandia Technology Park.  Linda Lyle stated that another benefit to us is, if the State Land Commission bids the work, we do not have to do the thousands of pieces that are needed when an agency takes on a project.  The architect has stated that if everything goes according to plan, and financing is secured, they foresee the actual construction beginning the Summer of 2006.  If we were taking on this project ourselves, we could never get things done that quickly.  Joe Kupfer stated that he recently participated in a telephone conference with representatives from GSL Properties, the State Land Commissioner, and NMSBVI administration.  One concern was how we get the agreements being made by GSL Properties in writing.  GSL Properties, once presented with this request, was fully cooperative in providing the letter that has been presented to the Board.  Everyone has been very cooperative on this project.  He stated that he feels very good about the direction that this is taking.  President Baland asked Joe Kupfer to provide the Board with an overview of his efforts to secure funding for NMSBVI and this project.  Joe Kupfer stated that the Governor’s Office views this upcoming legislative session as “the year of the child.”  So this is probably our best opportunity to secure funding for NMSBVI.  One of the issues that we have been wrestling with for the past year is how the ECP expansion project affects funding for other projects.  Is one going to take away from another?  How much will be able to get from the developers?  It is important that we have accurate numbers, so that we know what to ask the legislature and the Governor for.  That number is shifting a little bit right now, but for very good reasons.  We were actually asked by the Higher Education Department for a bare bones number, which on the face of things is unfair to the project and to the future of the school.  He stated that there were other projects submitted to the state, by other agencies, that weren’t required to scale back.  So we are trying to ask for what is reasonable and fair.  We are not asking for the sky, but trying to get a workable medium.  While putting together the ECP project we are looking at square footage that would allow for expansion, and acreage that would accommodate growth when it is needed.  We don’t want to have to go back to the legislature in the near future and ask for money to further expand the ECP.  He stated that the Lt. Governor has been asked to chair the Governor’s Children’s Cabinet.  So we have been discussing some of our needs with the Lt. Governor.  We are trying to get her to come down to the ECP facility, very soon, for a visit.  He stated that he would like to have the Lt. Governor’s help, and her position on the Children’s Cabinet, to assist us in advocating to the Governor that the ECP should be a part of his package deal.  They have allocated about 50% of what he wants to spend.  We are trying to get a piece of the remaining 50%.  He stated that everything that is going on with GSL Properties makes our numbers for the ECP very fluid, which can be difficult.  He stated that we are getting there.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she was invited to a breakfast next week, and Governor Richardson is scheduled to be the speaker.  She stated that she will do her best to get him to visit our campus while he is in town.  Christine Hall asked what the $3 million is that the Superintendent spoke of earlier.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we had asked for $4.3 million for the ECP project, and it was approved at $3 million.  Retha Coburn stated that if approved, the $3 million will be a General Obligation Bond which must be voted on during the November General Election.  President Baland stated that he has said all along that his feelings are that it would be great if we could receive funding for the entire ECP expansion project, but if we cannot then we are willing to look at other financing alternatives so that we can ensure that the ECP gets a facility that will allow it to provide the necessary services.  He stated that we are willing to work with the State.  He asked Joe Kupfer to make sure that he communicates that fact when necessary.  President Baland stated that we do not have to go to the legislature for very many things, because of our endowment.  So we are not a drain on them.  It is important that they understand that so that they are willing to help us when we do come for assistance.  We desperately need a new ECP facility.  President Baland asked Joe Kupfer if there is anything else the Board or administration can do to assist him in securing backing and funding.  Joe Kupfer stated that there is nothing else can be done at this point.  He stated that all of the right things are happening right now, with the assistance of GSL Properties.  President Baland asked Joe Kupfer what he does on a weekly basis in support of his lobbying efforts for NMSBVI.  Joe Kupfer stated that he does a great dealing of talking on the phones, contacting legislators and government officials that can be of help.  He tries to spend a lot of quality time with people that can make a difference.  This does not mean that he immediately hits them with NMSBVI needs.  That is often times the worst thing that can be done.  He is spending time establishing relationships, and sharing information on NMSBVI when the timing is right.  President Baland stated that he feels that the Board made the correct decision when it hired Joe Kupfer as our lobbyist.  He stated that there is no way that we could do this on our own.  The Board thanked Joe Kupfer for his hard work, and his presentation.
E. Naming of Main Campus Building.
Superintendent Jennings explained that the old teacher’s cottage, on the corner of White Sands Blvd., and Indian Wells in Alamogordo has been called by a number of different names.  These have included; Teacher’s Cottage, Museum, Outreach, Admin, as well as others that she cannot remember.  She stated that this building is the oldest building on campus and deserves a permanent name.  A number of our buildings are named after people who have made a significant difference to our school, such as; Watkins Education Center, Bert Reeves Auditorium, Harry Ditzler Auditorium, Quimby Gym, Jack Hall, and Garrett Dorm.  She would like to recommend to the Board that the teacher’s cottage be permanently named after Lois Tapia, who used to live in the building as teacher on the campus, was with NMSBVI for many years, and had a significant impact on the school as a whole.  Lois Tapia recently passed away.  Her and her husband have been involved with our school for a very long time and left their legacy at NMSBVI.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this recommendation is being made to determine how the Board feels about this, before Mr. Tapia is approached.  Mr. Tapia has not been told that this is being considered, but Superintendent Jennings feels that he will be very pleased with this honor to his late wife.  President Baland stated that he only wants to ensure that we do not name the building after someone who has been involved in controversy.  He stated that he did not know Lois Tapia, and he would probably not know anyone else whom we named the building after.  He just wants to make sure that no controversy is involved.  Superintendent Jennings and Alicia McAninch both stated that they cannot imagine Lois Tapia having been involved in any controversy that would bring discredit to the school.  Caroline Rounds asked if there were any rules on how a state registered historical building is named.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would check into that before a final recommendation is brought to the Board.  Alicia McAninch stated that naming the building after Lois Tapia would be a great honor.   
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

Alicia McAninch congratulated the students and staff sponsors for raising so much money for the hurricane relief funds.  It was wonderful to read about their efforts through the school supply drive and spaghetti dinner.

C.
Quarterly Reports.



There were no questions or comments.

D.
Project Tasking.
There were no questions or comments.
E.
Student Trust Checklist – July, August & September 2005.

There were no questions or comments.

F.
General Fund Checklist – July, August & September 2005.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:03 p.m., Thursday, November 10, 2005
(Approved Jan 12, 2006)


(Approved Jan 12, 2006)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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